
Recommendation: 
That Council amend the agenda to update and add the following items, received after 
publication of the agenda: 

Pages 
5.1.1 

6.1 

6.2 

“Town of Ladysmith Streets and Traffic Bylaw 1998, No. 1309, 
Amendment Bylaw 2025, No. 2212”  
Remove from the agenda to allow for additional revisions prior to 
introduction.

Grouhel Road Intersection - Councillor Gourlay 
Add the Binnie Consulting Traffic Operations Review report excerpts as 
background information. 

Request for Reconsideration of Denied Water Leak Bill Adjustment --- 
Account No. 000-1030220-000  
Add this as a new agenda item along with the correspondence appealing 
the decision. 

For reference, at the July 8, 2025 meeting, Council passed the following 
resolution: 

CS 2025-180 

That Council provide an adjustment to water billing account No. 000-

1030220-000 for the fourth quarter of 2024 and the first quarter of 

2025 in the amount of $3,000.  

Motion Carried 

OPPOSED: Councillor Virtanen 
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https://www.ladysmith.ca/docs/default-source/reports-2021/2019-moti-ladysmith-highway-intersection-study.pdf?sfvrsn=fb39f1db_6
https://www.ladysmith.ca/docs/default-source/reports-2021/2019-moti-ladysmith-highway-intersection-study.pdf?sfvrsn=fb39f1db_6


Excerpts From Binnie Traffic Operations Review

3.1 Traffic Signal Warrants 

Binnie performed MOTI traffic signal warrant analysis at the following intersections: 

• Highway 1 and Grouhel Road

• Highway 1 and S. Davis Road

Additionally, Binnie performed a MOTI left-turn signal warrant analysis for the following 
movement: 

• Southbound left-turn movement at the Highway 1 and Transfer Beach
Boulevard/Roberts Street

The traffic signal warrants assumed an annual growth rate of 2%. 

Based on the existing and forecast traffic volumes, a traffic signal is not warranted at the 
Highway 1 and Grouhel Road intersection unless there is considerable traffic that would 
detour from the Highway 1 and Ludlow Road/1st Avenue intersection to this intersection 
should it be signalized. The Highway 1 and S. Davis Road intersection is not warranted for 
a traffic signal. 

 4.2.1 Highway 1 and Grouhel Road Intersection 

At the Highway 1 and Grouhel Road intersection, the shared eastbound left-turn/right-
turn movement currently operates at LOS F during the PM peak as vehicles have difficulty 
finding suitable gaps on Highway 1 to make the left-out movement. As this intersection 
does not warrant a traffic signal, as discussed in Section 3.1, an alternative improvement 
option was considered. 

Restricting the left-out movement at the Highway 1 and Grouhel Road intersection is 
expected to improve the eastbound movement to LOS C in the PM peak hour. This 
restriction would require traffic to detour to the Highway 1 and Ludlow Road/1st Avenue 
intersection via Christie Road, 3rd Avenue, and Symonds Street to make the eastbound 
left-turn movement. Alternatively, a protected-T intersection may be considered as well 
subject to detailed analysis regarding the platooning effects on its performance due to the 
traffic signal nearby. 

Source: Traffic Operations Review 

Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure Highway 1 Ladysmith 

January 31, 2019 

Binnie Consulting Ltd. 
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